DRAFT

Loxahatchee River Management Coordinating Council

March 26, 2007 Meeting Minutes 

I
Call to Order

Chairwoman Sarah Heard called the meeting to order shortly after 2 PM at the Jupiter Community Center.

II
Roll Call: Council Members present: Greg Braun, Rick Dent, Rebecca Elliott, Gale English, Sarah Heard, Joel Howard, Chad Kennedy, Marge Ketter, David Levy, Pat Magrogan, Peter Merritt, Sam Payson, Karen Smith, Rich Walesky, and Herb Zebuth.
III
Approval of Minutes from September 25, 2006 Meeting



Based on a request by H. Zebuth for modification of the draft minutes to reflect FDEP’s interpretation that the Restoration Plan would restore the Wild and Scenic portion of the River, it was agreed to append the October 24, 2006 correspondence from FDEP Secretary Colleen Castille to SFWMD Executive Director Carol Ann Whele to the previously transmitted draft minutes.  With this addition, the minutes were unanimously approved. 

IV. A.
Regional Water Availability Rule and its Relevance and Importance to the NW Fork of the Loxahatchee River  


SFWMD’s John Mulligan presented information regarding the District’s on-going efforts to adopt a Regional Water Availability Rule, with the overall intent being to prevent competition for water between users and the natural environment.  The proposed rule affects both the Greater Everglades Ecosystem and the Loxahatchee River.  He expressed the District’s opinion that establishment of the MFL rule for the Loxahatchee River has had a dramatic impact on municipalities in the watershed and that precautions are included in the draft rule to prevent adverse ecological impacts due to future withdrawals.  The proposed rule authorizes continuance of existing withdrawals up to the maximum actual amount (not the maximum permitted amount) during the 12-month period that ended 4/1/06.  The public comment period on the draft rule expires on March 27th, and no challenges have been filed to date.


- In response to H. Zebuth’s concern that the proposed rule was written to the unsatisfactorily low (in his opinion) MFL standard, Mr. Mulligan indicated that the proposed rule ‘goes beyond the MFL to allow for adaptive management” if it is determined that additional water is necessary for restoration.


- S. Payson inquired about consumptive uses for water at golf courses, to which Mr. Mulligan indicated that allocations for golf courses have been analyzed by the District and that water restrictions apply to them also.


- R. Dent indicated his concurrence with an underlying sentiment within the proposed rule that that environmental water is more important than water supply.  Mr. Mulligan indicated that environmental water is ‘a high priority for the District’ and indicated the WMD’s intent to proceed with establishing a water reservation while this rule is in development.


- S. Heard questioned the need for the seemingly broad-ranging exceptions identified on pp. 6-7 of the proposed rule, to which Mr. Mulligan responded that it is the District’s intent to prevent hardships based on unanticipated situations including extreme climactic conditions, and equipment failures.  Chairwoman Heard also questioned the appropriateness of issuing 
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Consumptive Use Permits for durations of 20-years, to which Mr. Mulligan indicated that although the permits may be valid for that period, they are subject to review every five years, and that volumes could be adjusted appropriately if restoration volumes for the Loxahatchee River were to be refined.

IV. B.
Update on the Planning, Design, Land Acquisition and Construction for the Northern Palm Beach County CERP Project, Part 1


SFWMD’s Mike Voich led the Council through a Power Point presentation that included descriptions and status updates of various aspects of the four conceptual CERP flow-ways.  Highlights included:

· Flow-way 1:  Approx. 1/3 of the widening of M Canal has been completed; WMD is partnering with PBC ERM regarding upgrades of the culverts under Northlake Blvd.

· Flow-way 2:  WMD is working with PBC to incorporate a flow-way into future development of the Mecca Farms property; WMD is evaluating the potential benefits and impacts of using the C-18 to route water back to the L-8 Reservoir.

· Flow-way 3:  Martin County is leading the restoration efforts to link Culpepper Ranch and the Nine Gems property; CERP PDT is to evaluate the best ultimate use of the Orange Grove property.

· Flow-way 4:  This potential link from the C-44 to the Loxahatchee River watershed could still be considered if additional flow is needed.

· S. Payson inquired as to the resistance of soil cement to infestation by the aquatic weed Hydrilla, but M. Voich had no information regarding this situation.

· R. Dent responded affirmatively to an inquiry by M. Voich as to the desire for WMD to provide quarterly graphs showing flow rates over time, and then inquired if the CERP project elements completed to date have resulted in any improvements in flows to the Loxahatchee, to which Mr. Voich responded that, due to the very dry 2006 wet season, no effects have been experienced.

· H. Zebuth expressed his concern that although there is a need for additional water storage in the Loxahatchee River watershed, the expansion of the C-18 coupled with inadequate flows could exacerbate threats to the estuary.  M. Voich concurred that the District is mindful of the potential for adverse impacts but that the intent of the project is for hydrological improvements.  In response to H. Zebuth’s speculation that water is being reserved for FPL, M. Voich indicated that none is being reserved for this use.  Herb also commented that the graphics presented suggest that additional water storage in Mecca Farms is needed.

· In response to C. Kennedy’s inquiry about a possible PDT meeting in April, M. Voich indicated there would likely be such a meeting, but that he would be willing to meet with Council members individually to discuss issues of concern.  Regarding improvements to PGA Blvd., M. Voich in indicated that such improvements are on the project list, but are a low priority based on the low volumes of traffic.

· R. Walesky indicated Palm Beach County’s interest in working with WMD to acquire additional environmental lands north of PGA Blvd.
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· S. Heard expressed concern that present legislative initiatives may threaten WMD budgetary capabilities.  She then confirmed the Council’s desire to get quarterly graphics updates on flows in the Loxahatchee River basin.

IV. C.
C-18 Maintenance Activities and G-92 Replacement Status


SFWMD Engineering Department Director Cled Weldon addressed the Council with a Power Point presentation describing hurricane repair activities within the Loxahatchee River basin, which included working with FEMA and NRCS to address erosion repairs along the C-18.  Approx 56,000 yds3 of silt are being removed along approx. four miles of the east leg of the C-18 to restore canal profiles to the original design specifications.  R. Walesky indicated that now that thousands of acres of land have been acquired for environmental preservation, the development outlook for the area is significantly different now than when the C-18 was designed.  He questioned the need to maintain the C-18 to its previous design standards and indicated hat some people advocate it being filled in entirely.


Mr. Weldon indicated that the District also intends to replace the G-92 Structure, but that budgetary constraints will likely prevent the work from being performed until 2008-09.  In response to C. Kennedy’s inquiry, Mr. Weldon confirmed that the replacement structure would not increase the flow capacity over current levels.  R. Dent inquired as to the capability to control the new G-92 remotely, and Mr. Weldon confirmed that is the District’s intent.

IV. D.
 Update on the Loxahatchee River Management Plan.


Rob Rossmanith (FDEP-FPS) indicated that the Park Service hopes to have the next chapters (3-5) available for review by the Council at the next meeting.

IV.E.
Update on the Northwest Fork Science Plan Activities


Pat Walker coordinated a multi-agency narrated Power Point presentation that included Aubrey Arrington (LRD), Dick Roberts and Rob Rossmanith (FPS), and John Maxted (WMD) descriptions of:

· Tide and Salinity monitoring being conducted by USGS

· Monitoring of floodplain vegetation by FPS and WMD

· Investigations of soil moisture and salinity in coordination with UF

· Publication of various technical papers 

· Vegetational Responses to Saltwater Intrusion

· Impacts from 2004 Hurricanes on the Floodplain Forest Communities

· Update on the Vascular Plants of JDSP (of 899 taxa, 173 species are non-natives, and 38 are endemics)

· Growth of Bald Cypress in the Tidal Floodplain

· FPS conducting studies of wildlife utilization of the floodplain (approx 50% complete)

· WMD tracking health of vegetative communities and funding MFL salinity & stage monitoring at River Mile 9.1
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· Riverkeeper (LRD) water sampling monthly and some datasondes (continuous in situ monitoring), monthly seagrass monitoring and annual mapping, evaluating freshwater macroinvertebrate and oyster populations, evaluating various species of crabs as potential indicators of environmental health, and monitoring the movement of tagged snappers and snook (info to ultimately be put onto the LRD website).

· J. Howard inquired as to the daytime and nighttime movement of fish, to which A. Arrington responded that most appear to stay in the mangroves during the day (for refuge from potential predation) and then forage in the grassbeds at night.

Motion – by R. Dent that “The LRMCC support and encourage budgetary funding for continued scientific research in the Loxahatchee River Watershed”, was seconded and approved unanimously.  H. Zebuth suggested that the adoption of this motion be provided to the WMD Governing Board, the Secretary of FDEP and the local Park Service.

· P. Walker added that FPS and WMD are also hoping to initiate data gathering on freshwater fishes.

· Regarding the frequency of the agency partners reporting back to the LRMCC on the status of the Science Monitoring, there was consensus that the updates should be provided annually.

V.
Updates from Member Agency/Organization Activities
- P. Merritt indicated that the Regional Planning Council has received an application for a Development of Regional Impact for the Indian Trails Grove and they expect to begin reviewing it in the near future.

 - R. Dent advised of a new collaborative project with PBC ERM to develop a new environmental education facility on a recently acquired tract on the North Fork and that attendance at Riverfest was a record-breaker and acknowledged the participation by many Council members.

- M. Ketter confirmed the value of Riverfest in educating the public about the Loxahatchee River and suggested that the LRD initiate a series of articles about the River in the Jupiter Courier.

- S. Heard confirmed the need to contact non-participating Council members to encourage their attendance, and asked that Gardenia Long look at the last two years of meetings and contact the non-attending agencies to encourage increased participation

VI.
Public Comments 

Susan Kennedy encouraged the Council to consider that the design specifications for the C-18 might be in excess of what is needed and indicated that it was unfortunate that control of turbidity-enhanced waters generated by the District’s C-18 restoration work resulted in decreased flows into the Loxahatchee River.  She also expressed disappointment that the Council was not briefed on changes being made to the west leg of the C-18.
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VII.
Council Comments

G. Braun re-renewed his inquiry from the last meeting about the possibility of posting the schedule of LRMCC meetings, meeting minutes and Power Point presentations made to the Council on a Loxahatchee River pull-down menu on an existing website.  WMD has not expressed any enthusiasm to add this to their website, but R. Dent suggested the LRD website may be an appropriate venue, and suggested that Aubrey Arrington be contacted to discuss the format and potential content.

VIII.
Announcements


The next meeting is to be held June 25th at the Jupiter Community Center at 2:00 PM.

IX.
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at approximately 5:00 PM.

Respectfully Submitted,

Greg Braun, Secretary

